STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
 MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL  
HELD ON TUESDAY 12 MAY 2015, IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:

1. Traffic Calming Measures - We were asked to take into consideration the speeding vehicles through Shurton, adding that chicanes appear to be a successful calming measure in other areas. Cllr Goss said measures such as rumble strips and sleeping policemen can cause nearby residents, problems with noise and a full community consultation would be required. Cost is also a consideration, a previous quote for sleeping policeman was £5k each. 
2. Stogursey Arts Festival – Mike Bradshaw outlined the programme of events and venues planned for the Arts Festival weekend 16-18 October 2015. Finances raised will go towards infrastructure costs to ensure the event is sustainable.

Cllr Tipney suggested that the way the tables were set out and their distance from the public, meant it is very hard to hear what is being said at meetings. He suggested the tables are brought closer together and the chairs for the audience are moved forward. This will be adopted at the next meeting.

PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Ford (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Paul Tipney, Cllr Keith Turpin, Aly Prowse (Clerk), 2 members of the public. 

1/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Hugh Davies, Cllr Chris Morgan and PCSO Peter Bolton. 

2/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 14.4.15:

The minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.

3/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr Elenor declared an interest in agenda item 16c; Stogursey Arts Festival Grant.
4/15
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
There was nothing to report.

5/15
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Goss):

The new Council has been elected (Conservative). The leader of the Council is Anthony Trollope-Bellew and the Cabinet is in the process of being elected.

6/15
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 9 – Land ownership Lonlay Mews/Burgage Rd. The Clerk was contacted by a resident of Lonlay Mews, 
concerned that the trees on this piece of ground were touching his roof and the roots encroaching on the property. He has tried to find out who owns the trees as they must be cut back before they cause any damage to property/people. The Clerk advised that our efforts to find out the land ownership had also drawn a blank. In consultation with his landlord and Rosebourne Homes, they propose to fence the land off, maintain it, and then the various properties along the row claim ownership of the land after the requisite period. Councillors AGREED “without prejudice” that this would be an ideal solution and would have no objection to this proposal. This will be communicated to the resident concerned. Action: Clerk
Item 11–Access lane to Burgage Rd Play Area. The Clerk has contacted Mr Lynch and is awaiting confirmation 
of the quote. Action continues.
Cllr Ford said a working party is required to clear the area of weeds for a second time. No volunteers came forward so Cllrs Ford and Searle will go and have a look at it.

Item 16– Liaison with Rev’d Nicky Morgan. Action continues (Cllr Searle).
7/15
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

Nothing to report as the Financial Investment Decision (FID) is still awaited, possibly September 2015.

8/15
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study 
Cllr Searle said there have been over 300 responses to the survey. A business plan is being drawn up to be presented to the Trustees. Cllr Ford highlighted that there may be a problem with the Trustees regarding some of the design proposals. It was agreed that an early meeting with the Trustees would be advisable. 
2. Burgage Rd Play Area (Cllr Ford)
It is hoped the Play Area can be opened in time for the half-term holiday, although we are waiting for the grass to germinate. The area may need re-seeding. The sub-committee propose to have a formal Open Day on 13 June. D.Eccles (EDF) will be invited to officially open the play area. Other invitees will include Lady Gass and Nigel Cann (Hinkley C Director). It is hoped we can involve the School children. The paperwork and final invoicing is being progressed through WSC.

3. Stogursey Parish Woodlands and Orchards
Cllr Searle reported that the plot of land we had earmarked has been sold. He is in early discussions with another landowner regarding a possible piece of land.

4. Noise Mitigation Earplugs
This scheme is well underway. The second set of vouchers are being issued. ACS have been paid in full by the parish council. WSC has refunded 50% of the cost to date and will pay the remaining 50% once all the vouchers have been issued and submitted to the supplier.

5. Stogursey Goals (Cllr Ford)
The application has been submitted to WSC and a decision is expected within the next 6-7 weeks.

9/15
MEETING REPORTS:
22.4.15–Main Site Forum. Work on site will cease when phase 2 finishes at the end of May/beginning of June. 

Nothing will then happen until the FID (possibly September 2015). Some architectural work may be undertaken on the southern boundary land although planning permission has not yet been sought.


30.4.15 -
Transport Forum. We did not have a representative at the forum. 
Cllr Coles asked whether the occupants of cars parking in Tower Hill, who then take the mini-bus to 
Hinkley, should be parking in designated park and rides. This will be raised at the Community Forum. Action: Cllr Goss.

PCC -
Cllr Jones gave a resume of the meeting. The secretary has resigned; there is a new Church 

Warden (although D.Webber will continue) and the parish council should be an agenda item at all times.

10/15
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

14.5.15 - Community Forum.
11.6.15 - Steart Forum.
11/15
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Received/Sent:
a) Pension Regulator – advising that with effect from 1.5.17 every employer with at least one member of staff must automatically enrol those who are eligible into a workplace pension scheme and contribute towards it. A contact (the Clerk) must be nominated by 31.5.15. An employee paid a salary of less than £486 per month can opt out of the scheme, but over this level, a pension in mandatory. The existing Clerk is likely to opt out, but consideration should be given during precept preparation in the future.

b) Wessex Water – Confirming that the rectification work at the allotments has been completed satisfactorily.

c) A complaint has been received by an allotment holder about the state of two allotments. Cllr Coles advised one of the allotments is now being worked on, but he is trying to locate the tenant of the other.

d) Engage West Somerset. Confirmation of our nomination of John Chedgey for volunteer of the year.

e) Community Council for Somerset – Notification of our membership number 10122.

f) HMRC – PAYE information for 2015/16.

2. Hinkley Archaeology Exhibition in Stogursey

A presentation has already been held in Stogursey & Stolford, so it was decided not to request another one. 
12/15
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Length-man Scheme – It appears that from September 2015, the length-man scheme will no longer be funded by EDF. It is not clear if this is a short-term stoppage and/or whether the scheme will restart when the Hinkley C work recommences. A.Cockcroft believes we should look to CIM funds to pay for it in the future. Cllr Morgan is trying to arrange a meeting with A.Goodchild, prior to the length-man meeting on 22.5.15 where it is hoped the situation can be clarified. If the funding is stopped, amongst other areas of work to be covered may be the requirement for volunteers to help water the hanging baskets. 

2. Bus Shelter (The Gravel) – The existing shingle roof will be replaced with slate. A specification will be required. It is planned to go out to competitive tender with three local suppliers. Action: Cllrs Ford, Searle and the Clerk.
3. Litter bin at Stolford – WSC has quoted £80.56 to supply the bin and a three year agreement to empty the bin will cost £192.50 per annum. It was AGREED to go ahead with the bin, as proposed by Cllr Jones and seconded by Cllr Boxall. Action: Clerk. The total cost to empty the 3 dog bins and 1 litter bin will be £1050.50 per annum (5% of the precept).
4. Volunteer Litter Pickers – A parishioner has complained about the amount of litter from Clayland Corner through to the turn off to Monkton. He suggested we ask for volunteers to pick-up the litter. However, if we did this we would assume responsibility, which would not be covered under the terms of our insurance.

13/15
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. Traffic Calming Measures – Cllr Searle advised the police are carrying out speed trapping in the area. The Police do not believe the parish will qualify for a 20 mph limit as substantiated by recent Speed Indication Device (SID) tests; a 20mph limit is also non-enforceable. Councillors would like speed restrictions near the School. It is thought that a sign warning ”school ahead” or similar, surrounded by flashing lights operating around school times, would be more effective. Cllr Hugh Davies has been looking at this on our behalf and perhaps we could combine his efforts with an application from CIM funds. The situation to be discussed with Cllr Davies in the first instance. Action Clerk.       
2. Disabled Bay Application – Councillors AGREED to support the disabled bay application outside of 24 High Street as proposed by Cllr Boxall and seconded by Cllr Coles. Action: Clerk. 
3. Issues in Stolford – Cllr Jones mentioned speeding vehicles through Stolford and also problems with vehicles driving over the triangle of grass outside of Priors Cottage. Cllr Searle will make the Police aware of the speeding at their monthly meeting and also to Highways to see if there are any preventative measures e.g. posts that can be erected on the grass. Action: Cllr Searle
14/15
PLANNING UPDATE:

3/32/15/009
Harford House, Church St. New doorways, doors & windows. Comments due 21.5.15

3/32/15/007
Mudhorse Cottage, Gorpit Lane. Extension. SUPPORTED
3/32/15/005
Idson Farm, Idson Lane, Stolford. Conversion of building. SUPPORTED
3/32/15/006
Wick Farm, Wick. Change of Use from office to accommodation. REFUSED
3/32/15/001
Ridgeway Lane, Stolford. Barns for livestock. GRANTED.

3/32/15/004
Zine Cottage, Stolford. Garage and stables. GRANTED.

15/15
APPROVE STANDING ORDERS DATED 1.5.15:


The revised Standing Orders were APPROVED as proposed by Cllr Boxall and seconded by Cllr Elenor.
16/15
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment:
ACS – Earplug Scheme - £2505.
M.Wheeler – New allotment taps re contravention order - £123.23.
S.Foster - Churchyard mowing 21.4.15 and 12.5.15 - £370.
A.Prowse - Clerks Salary, April - £498.28 (including £53.64 miscellaneous office costs & expenses).
Somerset Landscape – Burgage Rd Play Area (Final) - £16788.72.
Ivel Aquatics – Castle St Flood Scheme - £1951.20.
Amazon/A.Prowse (paid by AP credit card) – No dog waste stickers – £13.90.
SALC – Membership renewal. AGREED as proposed by Cllr Boxall and seconded by Cllr Turpin - £332.75

Receipts:

WSC - £1150 – 50% cost of earplug scheme

WSC - £10000 – 50% Precept

HMRC - £14269 – VAT repayment

2. Annual Audit Approval for 2014/15 
a. Section 1 – The Accounting Statement was APPROVED as proposed by Cllr Boxall and seconded by Cllr Ford.

b. Section 2 - The Annual Governance Statement was APPROVED as proposed by Cllr Boxall and seconded by Cllr Ford.

3. Grant Application – Stogursey Arts Festival


(Cllr Elenor left the room at 9.10pm)
The group are looking to raise £1500 to stage the Arts Festival.

Cllr Ford proposed a grant of £1000. This was seconded by Cllr Boxall.
Cllr Tipney said he thought this amount could not be justified. He is not against the principle but against the amount.

A revised proposal of £750 was put forward as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Boxall.

A vote was taken on the revised proposal. Cllr Tipney requested a recorded vote.

5 for (Cllrs Boxall, Jones, Ford, Goss and Seale); 3 against (Cllrs Tipney, Turpin and Coles).

The revised motion was carried.

(Cllr Elenor returned to the room at 9.15pm)

Cllr Tipney was disappointed that as a parish we did not arrange anything for VE day and would like an event to be organised for VJ day in August. This will be an agenda item for the next meeting. Action: Clerk.
4. Annual Insurance Renewal

Our existing insurance company (Came & Company) submitted a quote of £1078.80 which was an increase of £359 over the previous year. The Clerk obtained a quotation from Zurich at a cost of £642.16 (3 year agreement) or £697 (1 year agreement). It was AGREED to change to Zurich for the 3 year agreement at a cost of £642 per annum as proposed by Cllr Boxall and seconded by Clr Elenor. Action: Clerk 
17/15
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

1. Fault 30892 BW 32/2 29/04/15 Wire across path making access difficult.

2. Culver St Farm – request for a gate across the PRoW track (prior to the farm) to stop vehicles entering the lane whose occupants are after the hares. G.Martin (SCC) to deal.

3. Cllr Elenor mentioned polystyrene chips on Farringdon Lane. Cllr Searle advised the length-man had cleared them up today. Due to the ongoing work by Wessex Water, it is unclear where pedestrians can go. Cllr Searle will discuss with Wessex Water to try and resolve. Action: Cllr Searle.
18/15
GROUPS AND PANELS:

1. Twinning – Cllr Elenor reported on a very successful visit. Next year the 30th anniversary celebrations will be held in France. Two years ago a bell was given to Stogursey which is now in the Church. A plaque is proposed to be placed in the Church in memory of the late George Moore.
19/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 9 June 2015 at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.
The meeting ended at 9.26pm
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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